NORWELL CONSERVATION COMMISSION

July 20, 2010 @ 7:00 PM - Room 112
ATTENDANCE: David Osborne, Deborah Hill, David Magee, Sean Sutton, Christopher Mickle and Burton Bryan.

Conservation Agent:  Abigail Hardy 

AGENDA ACCEPTANCE

Additions: None
Motion: Deborah Hill moved to accept the agenda as written.

Second: David Magee



In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

SCHEDULED DISCUSSIONS

9:30 Norwell Farms 

Present: Nicky Bartley, Alison Demong / Norwell Community Supported Agriculture. 

Nicky Bartley presented to the Commission. $50k was received for the start up with the farms. They now have 1.8 acres and project is going great. They sold out in 5 days and have 165 subscriber households. 55 families are now on the waiting list. There are now over 60 volunteers. They would like Jacob’s farm to be their base and reach between 200 and 250 members with 10 acres. 

Alison Demong then addressed the Commission with their requests.

· Asking for a 2-5 year lease on the current 1.6 acres of land on River Street across from Tiffany        Road. They have invested $3500 dollars in soil for the organic farm. 

· They would like to get a 2 to 5 year lease on the Bartlett Fields on River Street and use of the pond as a water source. 

· They would like to use Jacob’s Farm as a home base. 

· They would like cooperation in helping John Hornstra find other land to swap for Jacobs farm. 

· They would like the cooperation of the NCC in helping them with their requests.

David Osborne asked if Alison would email a copy of the presentation to Abigail Hardy. Burton Bryan received a letter from Joseph Cornage Sr. Stewardship Management of Historic England with accolades about the Norwell CSA. This letter will be placed in the file.

PUBLIC HEARINGS

Wildcat Lane (Bl. 65, Lots 40, 23, 26, 45, 46 & 47) / SE52-943 / Construction of roadway              NOI (cont.)

Applicant: Casa Development, Inc. / Representative: Brad McKenzie, McKenzie Engineering

Present: Steve Ivas - Ivas Engineering, Art Allen – Ecotech, Richard Beal and Brad McKenzie

Discussion: Abigail Hardy distributed revised plans to the Commission that were received on the 7/19/10 along with a Figure 5 submission by McKenzie Engineering. Steve Ivas and Art Allen reviewed the line. 

Richard Beal said that when Steve Ivas reviewed the line again it had changed to less than 5,000 sq. ft. The Commission then requested that the two consultants go back and cull out some upland areas to bring the area of impact to below 5,000 sq. ft. 

During the first visit Mr. Ivas found that the area, upon review was short about 150’ from the first visit. Abigail Hardy was aware of the additional flagging in the wetland but didn’t know it was within the crossing. Abigail Hardy said that John Chessia has submitted a revised proposal, the applicant presented a check, and he will start his review tomorrow. 

Arthur Allen from Ecotech, Peer Review Consultant for the Commission, presented his findings and a comment letter based on the plan reviewed last week. He thought these were the final plans and found out there had been revisions. He asked that it be stated that he has not reviewed the final plans. 

The review letter is broken up into 2 sections: 1) Forms and narratives received under a NOI. WPA Form 3.  2) Site plans- both existing and proposed conditions. He then discussed his findings and comments on the project and summarized the direct impacts to the wetlands. They reduced the footprint of the crossing under the new project. Although, the impact increased because the wetlands increased, when looked at in detail.

Brad McKenzie spoke about the 50’ no-disturb zone areas on Lots 6 & 7.  Richard Beal and Steve Ivas discussed the replication area.

Brad McKenzie then commented on the 3rd page construction sequence, saying that they are working closely with the Planning Board and Mr. Chessia. He addressed the Planning Board regulations. They will submit the set of plans and have a review letter back within a week.

David Magee questioned Art Allen as to what his concerns are about the phasing. Art Allen answered that he is trying to minimize the general projects disturbance. 

Mr. McKenzie presented a handout showing areas of Mr. Ivas’ review.  Mr. McKenzie said that they have addressed all the disturbed areas within the 50’ buffer in the new plans before the Commission. They feel that with the information presented tonight, they have their yield down to the original 47-lot yield. They also submitted a plan that now shows 46 lots. He asked that if the Commission would consider the wetland line, which was submitted in the plan with the culled out areas, and subject to Mr. Allen’s review, so that they could take the direction from the Commission to the Planning Board so that they could move forward with this project

Deborah Hill asked for clarification as to whether Mr. McKenzie is asking the Commission to approve the red (original) line or the blue (new) line. Mr. McKenzie answered that it would be the red line, based on allowing them to move forward with their 46-lot yield.  He continued by saying that if Mr. Allen concurs with Mr. Ivas’ work in the field that there is a significant amount of upland that can still be found in areas designated as wet. They feel that the numbers stand a very good chance to be 47 at the end of the day. In interest of the resources and the permitting process they are asking for the Commission to reaffirm the original line that would allow them to have 46 lots. They are asking the Commission to approve the original wetland line. 

Sean Sutton – What size lot is it and where would it be from. Richard Beal answered that all of the lots are 20k square foot lots and they have removed one of the lots. In an area that provides additional buffer from Wildcat Lane to the subdivision.

David Magee questioned what is the difference between approving the old wetland line as opposed to the new wetland line. Richard Beal said that the difference is lot yield.  David Magee said that he already conceded that they’ve gone with a plan of 46. So, with the new wetland line, if you were to carve out these upland areas, which give them back upland, would it drop down to 45? Mr. Beal answered that his understanding is correct. Whether the wetland line is red or blue, the area will be preserved in perpetuity. 

David Magee said that the new wetland line would be used for buffer area. Deborah Hill said that they are asking to approve the old line that was approved under the old ORAD that expired because it would be helpful to them to gain those two lots. Deborah Hill said that her concern is to change the rules to one case is dangerous. She feels that we need to be consistent. Richard Beal said that the old wetland line had already been approved. 

Brad McKenzie said that he relied on the new line to redesign the crossing and the Stormwater detention areas. If they could delineate portions of the wetland line that don’t impact any work within the 50’ buffer zone, they would like to consider having the old line used. Use the old line for purposes of the open space. 

They would like to have the Commission consider using the old line. They would like to start construction this fall. They are under the gun to get a decision to get something to the Planning Board.

Art Allen to clarify this – they could scale up the work done on the upland island delineations to show that they meet the 46 lot yield, as a calculation. The Commission could make a finding that they agree with the micro-delineation for the 46-lot yield and then everyone could agree to the blue line. The Commission is hesitant to approve delineation that they feel is not accurate. Deborah Hill agrees with Art Allen.

Richard Beal said that his concern is with the timing of the project. They need guidance from the Commission to approve their findings. 

Art Allen said that there were a number of upland islands that were left in favor of the delineation.

Deborah Hill said that she is not in favor of approving an inaccurate wetland line.

Richard Beal asked that if Mr. Allen and Mr. Ivas go out to the field tomorrow and agree on the findings, would the Commission be willing to consider sending a memo of their findings to the Planning Board so that the meeting of 8/4/10 can be attended. Art Allen will go to the field on Thursday to verify the findings. 

David Magee said that the next meeting is on 8/3. Abigail Hardy will speak to John Chessia, to get his impression. Richard Beal would like to request a continuance to 8/3.

Motion: Deborah Hill moved to continue to this hearing to 8/3/10.

Second: Christopher Mickle.



In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

Birchwood Lane, Lot 4 / SE52- 944 / Construction of Single-Family Home w/ Septic & Grading  NOI (cont.) 

Applicant: Alex Kahane / Representative: Marta Nover, Nover-Armstrong Associates, Inc. 

Present: Mary Lou Armstrong – Nover Associates, Mr. Kahane – property owner.

Ms. Armstrong said, based on conversation, there were some revisions requested by the Commission. They have confirmed the wetland lines and showed the wetland line flags – this is the F series. Steve Ivas flagged the wetland lines. They were asked to show the location of the driveway – shown. 

Asked to calculated square footage – it is 3900 sq ft of living space. The rear yard will follow the natural slope. There will be 10’ buffer of trees. Deborah Hill suggested putting the fence at the 60 instead of the 50’. Abigail Hardy said that the wetlands are depicted correctly. She discussed that the vernal pool has areas of protection. 

Abutters:

Amy Kudrick – 21 Birchwood Lane – Lot 3 - Those ferns were not planted on her property. There was a letter from 2006, between Mr. Kahane’s attorney and their attorney. There was an estimate of the ferns planted and they were never planted. 

Mr. Kahane showed pictures of the ferns that were planted on their property. Abigail Hardy said that there were ferns there and she has the estimate for the ferns and some pictures. They were to protect the buffer area. 

Mr. Kahane said that the Kudrick’s planted several thousand feet of grass on his property, close to a vernal pool. They have an issue that the agreement wasn’t met and this should be between them and not brought up now. They are talking about 12 ferns that were to be planted.

Mrs. Kudrick said that an Enforcement Order was issued to them after they moved in. They assumed most of the restoration plan and the only element left was for Mr. Kahane to plant 12 ferns. Her point of bringing this up is her lack of confidence in Mr. Kahane’s abiding by the rules and regulations since he couldn’t even plant the ferns.

Abigail Hardy said that she printed out 2005 and 2008 aerial photos. Deborah Hill said that the property still looks the same as when she and Christopher Mickle visited the site in 2005. Abigail Hardy questioned if the oversight was due to a question about the property line that was done during when the property was cleared for construction. 

Mr. Kahane said that, within the area of the septic system, it was staked out and the beginning and end of each trench. He had his surveyor review the plan. Abigail Hardy can inquire with the Assessor’s office whether the plan was certified. Mr. Kahane said that the line is certified with the Registry of Deeds. 

Abigail Hardy said that her concern is for the amount of work within the vernal pool protection zone. Abigail Hardy asked what the minimum size of house the covenant required. Mr. Kahane said that it is based a minimum of 4 bedrooms. Deborah Hill and Abigail Hardy reviewed the wetland line and the flags have not been changed.

Christopher Mickle said that in terms of work to be done within the vernal pool protection area, should any mitigation be done? Deborah Hill said that it is all forested except for the lawn. 

Christopher Mickle asked if construction on this property would impact the vernal pool resource area. Deborah Hill suggested adding some additional protection.

Abigail Hardy asked if it was possible to decrease the size of the house and still get the 4 bedroom 2car garage. Mr. Kahane said that he could make the house even narrower by a foot. He has done all that he can do to mitigate. He offered to maintain an additional 10’ of trees, as additional buffer.

Jeffrey Henning – 29 Birchwood Lane – his concerns had been addressed. He feels that it is an unusual property and he does agree with the site walk.

Motion: Christopher Mickle moved to continue the hearing until 8/3/10, to allow for a site visit.

Second:  Sean Sutton


In Favor:  All 



Opposed:  None

59 Winter Street / SE52- 948 / Pond Outlet Repair                                                                              NOI (cont.) 

Applicant: Bradley Benson / Representative: Steve Ivas, Ivas Environmental 

Present: Steve Ivas – Ivas Environmental, Peter Palmieri – Merrill Associates, Ted Ryan - BJR Landscape, Bradley Benson – applicant.

Peter Palmieri said that he was asked to look at alternatives for reinforced concrete outlet structure. The outlet control structure chosen was based on their experience of designing outlet control structures. It is not the control structure that failed but it was the berm that failed. They did a comprehensive analysis of the watershed to get the flow of the water going through the ponds. Christopher Mickle asked if the proposal is to bring the berm all the way up? Peter Palmieri said that the initial thought was to temporarily widen the berm to get the concrete there. Ted Ryan then added that it was rethought and they could shorten up the berm and gain access.  

Abigail Hardy said that they could also consider straw waddles to help them minimize the silt problem. Bradley Benson - asked for clarification on the waiting for Natural Heritage. Abigail Hardy said that they have not yet heard from Natural Heritage except that they have concerns. She will send Natural Heritage an e-mail stating the time issue and schedule. Steve Ivas said that they must reply by the 8/1/10. David Magee said that we would need a revised plan and suggested getting the revised plans to Natural Heritage sooner rather than later. Peter Palmieri will get a revised plan done and sent to Natural Heritage.

Motion: Christopher Mickle moved to continue the hearing until 8/3/10. 

Second: David Magee 



In Favor:  All



Opposed:  None

72 Jordan Lane / SE52- 949 / Septic System Upgrade                                                                          NOI (cont.) 

Applicant: Gordon Hall / Representative: Paul Mirabito, Ross Engineering 

Abigail Hardy said that this was a septic repair that was continued since it’s in mapped habitat. There was letter received from Natural Heritage saying that it will not adversely affect the area. 

Motion: David Magee moved to close the hearing.

Second: Sean Sutton 



In Favor:  All



Opposed:  None

8 Bridge Street / SE52- 952 / Septic System Repair                                                                                        NOI 

Applicant: Stavros & Rena Marie Cosmopulos / Representative: Greg Morse, Morse Engineering

Present: Gregory Morse – Registered Engineer – Morse Engineering

Mr. Morse said that the septic system is failing and what they proposed, and was approved by the Board of Health, is an installation of the septic tank within the 100’ buffer. Christopher Mickle mentioned the clearing of leaves within the wetland area. Mr. Morse said that this would be taken care of.

Motion: Christopher Mickle moved to close the hearing.

Second: Deborah Hill 



In Favor:  All



Opposed:  None

428 River Street / SE52- 953 / Addition & Septic System Repair                                                                 NOI

Applicant: Michael Hines / Representative: Brendan Sullivan, Cavanaro Consulting 

Sean Sutton recused himself from the hearing.

Present:  Brendan Sullivan, Joe Scanzell – builder and Michael Hines - owner.           

Brendan Sullivan said that this is a failed septic in a 5 bedroom dwelling. They are also requesting a special permit for an in-law apartment. There will be a garage stall added to make a 1 bedroom, 1 story apartment. They are proposing a septic system within 5’ of the property line and within 52’ to the wetland. They are outside of the 50’ buffer. They will try to use the existing tank and there will be no pump involved. There will be a new tank for the in-law apartment. 

Deborah Hill suggested a vegetative buffer strip as mitigation. Abigail Hardy said that they’d need to effectively capture the water from the impervious surface. She would prefer to have them propose a rain garden of a vegetated buffer for the permit. Abigail Hardy suggested a new plan be presented to the Commission with new proposals.

Motion: Christopher Mickle moved to continue the hearing to 8/3/10.

Second: Deborah Hill



In Favor:  All



Opposed:  None

LEGAL DOCUMENTS/VOTES

48 John Neil Drive / SE52- 950 / Septic System Repair                                                         Order of Conditions

Applicant: Francis Nelson / Representative: Kevin Grady, Grady Consulting 

Discussion: This was previously reviewed. Deborah Hill suggested stone for drainage. David Osborne suggested hand removal of the yard waste. Christopher Mickle said that some signage for the new owners. Deborah Hill said that they should know not to cut down trees since there is not much of a backyard.
Motion: Christopher Mickle moved to issue an OOC with four additional restrictions: 1) Removal of yard waste from the wetland by hand, 2) Prohibiting future storing of yard waste in the wetland, 3) Installing stone for the stormwater, to dissipate the energy from the water. 4) Install signs at locations designated by the agent.  

Second:  Deborah Hill 



In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

118 Brigantine Circle / SE52- 951 / Pool Replacement & Construction of Outbuilding    Order of Conditions

Applicant: Gregory Bilezikian / Representative: Philip Cheney, Landscape Designer 

Abigail Hardy said the hearing was closed pending receipt of a plan, which has been received. The plan was fairly minor. It’s designed as a stone pool deck. David Magee questioned whether it will be pavers on stone dust. 

Motion: Christopher Mickle moved to issue a boilerplate OOC.

Second: Sean Sutton



In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

62 Parker Street / SE52-888 / Addition                                                                                    Request for COC 

Applicant: Karen Greenfield / Representative: Ralph Cole, MR Surveying

Abigail Hardy said the homeowner had health problems and the project was downscaled. Abigail Hardy did an inspection and confirmed the downscaling. She passed copies of the “as-built” for review. Originally there were structures at the entrance of the addition (2 porches and an addition) and only the addition was constructed. It was issued within the grounds of the permit.

Motion: Christopher Mickle moved to issue a Certificate Of Compliance.

Second:  Sean Sutton



In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

87 Ridge Hill Road/SE52-937/Septic




                               Request for COC

Applicant: Richard Barry/Representative Duxbury Construction

Discussion: Abigail Hardy recent septic project – constructed in compliance.

Motion: Christopher Mickle moved to issue a Certificate Of Compliance.

Second: David Magee  



In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

DISCUSSIONS
Old Business 

Mr. Pulsifer – 55 Bridge Street – Abigail Hardy submitted the new plans received by Mr. Keefe. Deborah Hill said that Mr. Pulsifer is well below the 5,000 square feet additional alteration, which was permitted for additional alterations. Deborah Hill suggested possibly asking for some plantings as mitigation. David Magee suggested that the applicant not maintain the grass and let to grow. Abigail Hardy stated that this area was dead due to the grass clippings that were removed by hand and has re-grown on it’s own. Deborah Hill suggested that the applicant submit a letter regarding the planting of additional blueberry bushes. David Osborne suggested Abigail Hardy visit the site and tell the applicant what is needed.

Mr. Raimondi – Circuit Street – lot 25, 26 & 30.  Abigail Hardy said that the replication area wasn’t done and the road was wider than permitted. Wes Osborne, acting agent, gave verbal approval to have the road a couple of feet wider and they are much wider than what was approved. The OOC permitted a different amount of alteration than did the NOI, which makes no sense. She asked what should be done about the driveway. 

David Osborne said that there is a wetland on both sides of the driveway and they were given a crossing and a culvert. It was permitted at 20’ and they went to 30’. The sub-base for the crossing had been done. 

Abigail Hardy said that the proposed alteration was 1800’ and the permitted alteration is 2300’. The plans referenced permitted a 20’ crossing and not a 30’ crossing. Christopher Mickle said to tell the applicant that we feel that this is out of compliance with the permit and we would like to have this addressed at a “show-cause” hearing and discuss the replication area. 

New Business

111 Pleasant Street – new violation. 

Abigail Hardy and Sean Sutton visited the site. Sean Sutton said that the owner was working from the house back to the road, so no work was seen with the equipment. Abigail Hardy said that they found a grassed area and a very thick stonewall circular area. There was work done in the wetland and in the 50’ buffer zone. She wants to establish if the stonewall is at the lawn area. She measured the depth of the stonewall, which is about 25’ back. She measured it from where the existing grass was and the wall is at the edge of the lawn. Sean Sutton said that there is the old irrigation pipe on the opposite side of the wall. 

Abigail Hardy said that the biggest issue is the cutting of vegetation and disturbance of earth on the other side of the wall and the fact that the wall wasn’t permitted. Sean Sutton said that the earth that he disturbed created hills and valleys. The wall is already done. Abigail Hardy said that a written notice was sent out about the violation. 

Con Com updates on sub-committee work

Christopher Mickle said that the Pathways Committee Meeting was postponed.

Christopher Mickle said that Cemetery Committee has the proposal from Abigail Hardy to Natural Heritage and we are still waiting to hear.

David Osborne said that CPC hasn’t met.

Masthead Drive (Lot 2B) / George Junior / Stay of OOC 

George Junior is requesting a stay of the existing OOC based on the fact that it was held-up by the ZBA. Christopher Mickle stated that the order is only one year old. Deborah Hill feels this request is premature. Abigail Hardy will explain that an extension should be requested closer to expiration date.

Motion: Deborah Hill moves to decline to grant his request for a stay permit for Masthead Drive.

Second: Sean Sutton 



In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

Hatch Lot CPC Project

David Osborne got 4 quotes for the work at the hatch lots. Range from $4k to $6k. David Magee said to ask Stonescape for a detailed spec. Abigail Hardy said that three quotes are over $5,000 and we are obligated to get three bids.  She will recheck the bidding laws. Abigail Hardy asked what the Commission would propose?  David Osborne and Sean Sutton will clear the lot and would like to know if the Commission is okay with this. The members are in agreement. Christopher Mickle suggestion was going with Smith Excavating.

ENFORCEMENT DISCUSSIONS

Executive Session: On-going Litigation 

I hereby certify that the above minutes were presented and voted by a majority vote by the Norwell Conservation Commission on October 18, 2011.

_______________________________

David Osborne, Chairman
EXECUTIVE SESSION: 7/20/10
Motion: Christopher Mickle moved to enter into Executive Session to discuss pending litigation, which if discussed in open session would be detrimental to the position and not to return to open session but rather to adjourn. 

Second: Sean Sutton
Members polled: Deborah Hill - Aye, David Magee - Aye, Christopher Mickle - Aye, David Osborne - Aye, Sean Sutton – Aye, Burton Bryan - Aye.

Discussion: Abigail Hardy said that Mr. Galvin said rejecting the NOI, in the manner that was previously discussed, was fine but that we should not reject the restoration plan. He felt that what would be coming out of the court case would be a restoration plan. What would come out of the potential OOC or an appeal from the DEP would be a restoration plan. He felt that it was part of the Commissions’ obligation to discuss this with the owners, even if we are not currently happy with it. His suggestion with this was that if we felt the application was incomplete, write a letter to the DiRubbo’s saying that we’ve received your restoration plan (totally separate from the restoration letter). It is lacking X, Y, Z. Please submit these materials to us by so-and-so a date. We look forward to discussing this matter with you in the future.

What Abigail Hardy said was (David Osborne and Abigail Hardy worked on this together) they sent out a letter to the DiRubbo’s that just was a rejection of the NOI, only. With some language that Bob Galvin added in there. 

Christopher Mickle asked if that was the April letter? Abigail Hardy said that this was the letter of 7/12. This is the letter that just rejected his NOI. 

David Osborne said that Deborah Hill was a big help. Abigail Hardy said that yes, Debbie was a big help. Abigail Hardy said that this letter very simply says: we are not accepting your Notice of Intent. This should be have been handled through an Enforcement Order because it’s alteration of a wetlands. As you are aware, these Enforcement Orders had been affirmed by the Superior Court, etc. Peter Fletcher’s report. Then there is just a note that prior to the NOI, something had been filed with the Superior Court and we returned the filing fees.

Abigail Hardy talked to Greg DeCeasar about this. The filing number has been withheld by DEP until more information is submitted, including signature of the application and proof that there was no topography change because you can’t permit this with a topography change. She talked with Gregg yesterday and went into further detail about the background, the history of the situation, the current status, what was going on with the Commission. She also sent him; just to make sure he had it, the Fletcher report and the decision today. He wrote back to her and said that he had discussed it with Liz Kouloheras and it sounds like she was weighing what to do about the file number. 

Deborah Hill said that file number is only about completeness. So, it’s not like if they issue the file number it’s saying like that this is approvable. Its just completeness. She said that we should really keep in touch with Greg, for now. She thinks the whole strategy, in her opinion and don’t know this for sure, but her guess is that they want to get it to the appeal process and then get it to the judge and say that he could make a motion to stay the complaint while we do the administrative appeal. That is her opinion. 

She thinks we should stay in close contact with DEP and it might even be useful to send them a copy of what comes out of tonight’s meeting. Whatever letter and even the April letter that Abigail Hardy sent to the Commission might be useful so that they know what it was we were looking for. 

Abigail Hardy agrees that this is a good point. Deborah Hill is glad to know that DEP is taking it seriously. Abigail Hardy said that they actually are. 

Deborah Hill said that so many people know about it. She called Liz way back when and she also talked to Gary about it, over the years, asking him to come back and help at the Commission we discussed it many times asking about assistance to get this in compliance because we haven’t been successful. The most recent time, she did talk with Liz Kouloheras, so, she’d aware of it. 

Dan Gilmore is now aware of it because you (Abigail Hardy) talked to Greg DeCeasar. There are so many people there that are aware of it and the more people; we keep them involved so they understand what it is. Abigail Hardy said “right”. Deborah Hill said that the biggest thing about the restoration plan, the reason it’s incomplete, is that it doesn’t include area A5. So, that’s like number 1. We’re sort of still, you know, understand what Bob Galvin saying, but we’re still at the same place we’ve always been. It’s the same proposal over and over again. It’s not complete; it doesn’t have A5, the letter, the April 19th letter that you provided. We could sit down together and check their restoration plan. That’s pretty much their outline right there. She knows, for example, that there’s no cross section. We asked for that and that’s really important.  

Abigail Hardy said that this is one way to deal with it. If everybody is comfortable, maybe Deborah Hill and Abigail Hardy could sit down with this letter that we sent to them and the restoration plan and just fill in the blanks as to what was left out. It’s very repetitive. She understands what Bob is saying in terms of, it helps, and it doesn’t hurt us. It does nothing but helps us. It shows the court that we’re trying to play ball. It shows DEP we’re trying to play ball and we are just essentially saying, we will work with you. It just needs to be the right way. Mr. Brodsky emailed Bob Galvin and was further inquiring about a mediator, which, I think... 

Deborah Hill said they’ve just keep submitting the same thing over and over for five years.

David Osborne said that there is no reason that we’d even think of having a mediator until we get at the understanding of what there is to mediate. Abigail Hardy said that she thinks they said they’d pay for it. But the thing is, I mean right, from my perspective, essentially, the Commission is a legal authority. We’ve walked into this situation. We’ve had the court affirm our orders. We’ve told them what they need to do and they’ve basically, without saying it this way, they said no. So, she thinks, there’s nothing to mediate there. It’s essentially, we’re saying do this and they’re saying no. 

Deborah Hill said, but they’re not, they’re basically doing the same thing over and over again. I’m hoping , that DEP gets it. I think they do. They’re going to end there regardless of what they do. They’re going to issue a file number or don’t issue a file number.  

David Osborne said that we are not at a stalemate. The judge has told them what to do. It’s not a stalemate, it’s non-compliance. We’re not arguing about should you put some trees back or something. We’re arguing about you haven’t done what you’ve been told to do. 

Deborah Hill said that she thinks they are just grasping. He really will do whatever he has to do to keep that pasture and he’s not going to do something until somebody orders him to do it. She said that there are no guarantees, even with a judge.

Sean Sutton said that it could be a whim. He’s sat in there; jaw opened, looking at, like, what just happened?

David Osborne said that the judge was pretty emphatic. Deborah Hill said if they get the same judge. Sean Sutton said that if they get Judge Hurley and he told him to do something, if he tells you to do something… Abigail Hardy asked if it would go back to the same judge as the one who decided the case before? David Magee said that if he is still in the rotation. He could have rotated out to another jurisdiction. Abigail Hardy asked if people are comfortable with Deborah Hill and herself sitting down and writing a new letter. David Osborne said that he is comfortable. Deborah Hill said that the big thing is that there is no reason to re-invent the wheel. She said that she’d check with Abigail Hardy as to when they can get together.  

Motion: Sean Sutton moved to adjourn Executive Session.

Second: Christopher Mickle
Members polled: Sean Sutton – Aye, Christopher Mickle – Aye, Deborah Hill – Aye, David Magee – Aye, David Osborne – Aye, Burton Bryan – Aye.
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